
  

                                                            

FPS Bulletin 60 – August 2022 

Welcome to issue 60 of the Firefighters’ Pensions Schemes bulletin.  

If you are looking for information on a certain topic, issue and content indexes are 

held on the main bulletin page of the website and are updated following each new 

issue. 

If you have any comments on this bulletin, suggested items for future issues, or a job 

you would like to advertise, please email bluelightpensions@local.gov.uk.  
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Calendar of events 

Please see below a calendar of upcoming events relevant to the Firefighters’ 

Pension Schemes. Only those events which are hyperlinked are currently available 

to book. If you have any events you would like to be included in a future bulletin, 

please email bluelightpensions@local.gov.uk. 

Table 1: Calendar of events 

Event  Date 

FPS coffee morning  6 and 20 September 2022 

Eastern regional group 6 September 2022 

SAB 8 September 2022 

North-West regional group 14 September 2022 

FPS Communications Working Group 16 September 2022 

FPS Technical Group 25 October 2022 

FPS AGM  25 October 2022 

26 October 2022 

SAB 8 December 2022 

Actions arising 

Readers are asked to note the following actions arising from the bulletin: 

Age discrimination eligibility – Factsheet: FRAs to review the eligibility factsheet and 

ensure that appropriate action is taken where necessary.    
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FPS 

Age discrimination eligibility – Factsheet   

The coffee morning held on 28 July 2022 had a focus on eligibility for the age 

discrimination remedy.  

As a reminder, to be eligible for remedy, a member must have ‘remediable service’. 

The Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022 sets out four conditions in 

Section 1 which must all be met for service to be considered ‘remediable’.  

To help FRAs and administrators determine which individuals are in scope for 

remedy we have put together a guide to eligibility factsheet which sets out the 

conditions in more detail.  

Additionally, the factsheet encourages scheme managers to review the cohort of 

membership which they have deemed to be in scope. If, after considering the 

content of the fact sheet, more individuals are deemed in scope, then action will be 

needed to address this. Full details of what action is needed has been set out in the 

factsheet. Sample member communications will be provided later.   

ACTION: FRAs to review the eligibility factsheet and ensure that appropriate action 

is taken where necessary.    

Abatement guidance updated 

Readers may recall that informal abatement guidance was published in FPS Bulletin 

57 – May 2022. Since publication, the LGA has been approached by several FRAs 

asking whether we would be able to share a draft policy.  

We are pleased to confirm that Cumbria FRS has given permission for their 

retirement, re-engagement and abatement policy to be shared with the sector as an 

example of best practice – thank you Cumbria FRS! 

The informal abatement guidance has been updated to include a link to Cumbria’s 

policy at paragraph 51.  
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Electric vehicles salary sacrifice  

Over recent weeks we have experienced an increase in questions which relate to 

electric vehicles (EV) and salary sacrifice.  

Firstly, it is worth noting that it is up to each individual FRA to determine whether 

EVs meet the requirements of salary sacrifice as what can or cannot be included in a 

salary sacrifice scheme falls outside of the pension schemes’ remit. Detailed 

guidance can be found at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/salary-sacrifice-and-the-

effects-on-paye 

If an FRA does deem that EVs meet the requirements of salary sacrifice, then there 

is a question as to what impact this would have on any pension contributions due.  

We can confirm that the FPS 2015 regulations provide for salary sacrifice 

(Regulation 17(1)(c)). They confirm that the member should continue to pay 

contributions on the amount before the deduction and receive the full value of their 

pensionable pay. 

Technical query log 

The current log of queries and responses can be accessed by practitioners in the 

member-restricted area of the FPS Regulations and Guidance website. The queries 

have been anonymised and divided into topics. The log is updated monthly in line 

with the bulletin release dates.  

As a reminder we took the opportunity, while reminding FRAs and administrators of 

the process to follow to submit a technical query in FPS Bulletin 58, to move the 

technical queries page to the password-protected area of the website, as it is 

intended as a dedicated resource for practitioners. Therefore, you now need to log in 

to access the form and the log of previous queries. 

No new queries have been added this month. 
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FPS England SAB updates 

SAB remedy engagement sessions 

As we reported in FPS Bulletin 57 – May 2022, the Scheme Advisory Board (SAB) 

has been invited by the Home Office to take part in a series of joint engagement 

sessions with the Police SAB to consider scheme specific versions of the Provision 

Definition Documents (PDDs) which define the provisions of the Public Service 

Pensions and Judicial Offices Act (PSPJOA) 2022 for each area of the 2015 

Remedy.  

One session is taking place per month between June and December 2022, with two 

topics discussed at each meeting. These discussions will help to inform the drafting 

of secondary legislation, ahead of formal consultation early in 2023. 

To date, sessions have taken place on interest and eligibility, remediable service 

statements (RSS) and immediate/ deferred choice, and added pension and transfers 

in.  

Any actions arising from the feedback from the Fire and Police SABs will be taken 

forward and responded to by the Home Office. 

Other News and Updates 

The Pensions Ombudsman (TPO) publishes corporate plan 

The Pension Ombudsman’s (T P O) corporate plan for 2022 to 2025 has been 

published. The corporate plan outlines T P O’s key performance indicators, strategic 

goals and priorities for the period, along with the actions required to deliver those 

priorities. 
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The Pension Regulator (TPR) publishes scam prevention strategy 

The Pensions Regulator (TPR) has published a new strategy to combat pension 

scams. The strategy sets out TPR’s plan to combat pension scams. It will tackle the 

scourge of scammers by: 

• educating savers about the threat that scams present 

• encouraging higher standards and preventing practices that lead to saver 

harm 

• fighting fraud through the prevention, disruption and punishment of criminality.  

The strategy supports and complements the work of the Pension Scams Action 

Group (PSAG – formerly Project Bloom). The strategy sets out the importance of 

pension schemes protecting savers by being proactive in providing pension scams 

warnings, driving improvements in protection standards and reporting potential 

crimes to the authorities. 

You can read more about the launch of the strategy in the TPR press release.  

Draft LGA response to PDP consultation and call for input 

We reported in FPS Bulletin 59 – July 2022 that the Pensions Dashboards 

Programme (PDP) had launched a consultation on dashboard standards and 

guidance and a call for input on the design standards. 

The standards detail how pension schemes and dashboard providers operationally, 

technically or in practice must meet their dashboard duties. The guidance provides 

further requirements to which pension schemes must have regard when complying 

with their dashboard duties 

To support FRAs and administrators in responding to the consultation, PDP 

delivered a coffee morning session on the standards on 24 August 2022. 

In addition, PDP ran a series of webinars in July to assist interested parties who 

were preparing a response. You can find links to recordings of the webinars  on the 

PDP website. 
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The deadline for responses is 30 August 2022. We are pleased to share our draft 

response to the standards consultation and call for input. The draft is still be 

approved internally before it is submitted, but we do not expect any significant 

changes to be made. 

Data matching guidance updated 

The Pensions Administration Standards Association (PASA) has updated its 

guidance on dashboards data matching conventions. The PASA dashboards data 

matching conventions guidance was originally issued in December 2021. It has been 

updated to include a call to action, set out the next steps being worked on and 

provide links to other industry guidance. You can read more about the updates and 

the reasons for them in the PASA press release. 

Guidance on Value Data for pensions dashboards 

PASA has also published Guidance on Value Data for pensions dashboards. PASA 

recognises that the regulations are yet to be finalised and that some uncertainty 

remains. The guidance includes a checklist of steps administrators can take now, 

despite these uncertainties. These steps will help administrators to: 

• gain an understanding of what the Value Data requirements mean for their 

scheme 

• identify where gaps exist, what the options are for filling those gaps and 

whether they should wait to see DWP’s final regulations before making a 

decision 

• decide if there is work they can do in advance of the designated staging date. 

As we reported in FPS Bulletin 59, public service pension schemes will have to 

provide Value Data to pensions dashboards by 1 April 2025, although they can 

supply it earlier if they choose to. 

You can read more about the launch in the PASA press release – Value Data 

guidance. 
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Pension awareness campaigns 

As part of Pensions Awareness Week, TPO is hosting a webinar on How to Avoid 

the Ombudsman. The webinar is taking place on 14 September at 11am.  

The webinar will be a panel chaired by TPO’s Head of Engagement and will have 

panelists from various areas of the organisation – Early Resolution, Adjudication, 

Casework Support and Enquiries. The panelists will discuss tips and advice on how 

to resolve complaints without resorting to the Ombudsman.  The session will run for 

45 minutes, which includes 15 minutes for audience questions. 

The pension awareness 2022 promotional toolkit includes posters, leaflets and other 

resources that you and your employers can use to promote the campaign to Scheme 

members.  

Pension Awareness Day takes place on 15 September 2022. You can find a 

timetable of live events for members that will take place between 12 and 

16 September 2022 on the Pension Awareness Day website.  

The Association of British Insurers (ABI) and the Pensions Lifetime Savings 

Association (PLSA) are leading a campaign to boost the nations ‘Pension Attention’. 

The campaign will run from September to November.  

You can find files and guidance for the Pay Your Pension Some Attention brand and 

logo on the ABI website.  

Events 

FPS coffee mornings 

Our MS Teams coffee mornings are set to return in September and will continue 

every second Tuesday. The informal sessions lasting up to an hour allow 

practitioners to catch up with colleagues and hear a brief update on FPS issues from 

the LGA Bluelight team. 

The next session is due to take place on 6 September 2022 at 15:00. 
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We are pleased to include the presentations from recent sessions below: 

24 August 2022 – Pensions Dashboards Programme: Update and Standards 

If you do not already receive the meeting invitations and would like to join us, please 

email bluelightpensions@local.gov.uk. Please note that attendance at the coffee 

mornings is generally restricted to FPS practitioners and managers. 

AGM – 25 and 26 October  

Booking for the ever-popular Fire Pensions Annual Conference remains open.   

The two-day programme allows delegates to network with fellow colleagues and 

hear the latest news on the Firefighters' Pension Scheme (FPS) from the scheme's 

key stakeholders. You will hear important updates, including: 

• Chair of the Scheme Advisory Board  

• The Home Office  

• Legal updates  

As well as providing the opportunity to network with other FPS stakeholders, there 

will be interactive and thought-provoking workshops to take part in during the day, on 

topics such as  

• Firefighter compensation scheme 

• Discretions  

• Pensionable pay  

Timings are provided below, and a draft agenda is now available. Use the links to 

book your place now. Please note that each day must be booked separately. 

Day 1 – Tuesday 25 October 2022 4:30pm - 6:30pm followed by drinks reception  

Primarily for Scheme Managers and Local Pension Board Chairs, day 1 of the 

conference is the AGM which will provide an update from the Pensions Regulator 

and will offer the opportunity to network with counterparts in other Fire Authorities. 

Following this session there will be a drinks reception on the terrace from 6.45pm. 
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Day 2 – Wednesday 26 October 2022 9:30am - 3:30pm  

Day 2 of the conference provides delegates with an annual update on the 

Firefighters’ Pension Scheme from key stakeholders. In addition to the main plenary 

sessions, delegates will have an opportunity to attend workshop sessions. 

We look forward to welcoming you to the event!  

Useful links 

• The Firefighters’ Pensions (England) Scheme Advisory Board   

• FPS Regulations and Guidance  

• FPS Member  

• Khub Firefighters Pensions Discussion Forum  

• FPS1992 guidance and commentary  

• The Pensions Regulator Public Service Schemes   

• The Pensions Ombudsman  

• HMRC Pensions Tax Manual  

• LGA pensions website 

• LGPS Regulations and Guidance 

• LGPC Bulletins 

• LGPS member site 

• Scottish Public Pensions Agency - Firefighters 

• Welsh Government Fire circulars 

 

  

Page 76

https://lgaevents.local.gov.uk/lga/frontend/reg/thome.csp?pageID=547894&eventID=1579
http://www.fpsboard.org/
http://www.fpsregs.org/
https://fpsmember.org/
https://khub.net/group/thefirefighterspensionsdiscussionforum
http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20120919152859tf_/http:/www.communities.gov.uk/fire/firerescueservice/firefighterpensions/firefighterspensionscheme/
http://www.thepensionsregulator.gov.uk/public-service-schemes.aspx
https://www.pensions-ombudsman.org.uk/
https://www.gov.uk/hmrc-internal-manuals/pensions-tax-manual
https://www.local.gov.uk/our-support/workforce-and-hr-support/local-government-pensions
https://www.lgpsregs.org/
https://lgpsregs.org/bulletinsetc/bulletins.php
https://www.lgpsmember.org/
https://pensions.gov.scot/firefighters
https://gov.wales/fire-circulars
https://gov.wales/fire-circulars


 
 
 

11 

Click here to return to Contents 
 

Contact details  

Claire Hey (Senior Pensions Adviser) 

Telephone: 07825 731 924 

Email: claire.hey@local.gov.uk  

Claire Johnson (Firefighters’ Pensions Adviser – Employers) 

Telephone: 07920 861 552 

Email: claire.johnson@local.gov.uk  

Elena Johnson (Firefighters’ Pensions Adviser – Governance) 

Telephone: 07770 763 031 

Email: elena.johnson@local.gov.uk  

Copyright 

Copyright remains with Local Government Association (LGA). This bulletin may be 

reproduced without the prior permission of LGA provided it is not used for 

commercial gain, the source is acknowledged and, if regulations are reproduced, the 

Crown Copyright Policy Guidance issued by HMSO is adhered to. 

Disclaimer 

The information contained in this bulletin has been prepared by the Bluelight 

Pensions team, part of the Local Government Association (LGA). It represents the 

views of the team and should not be treated as a complete and authoritative 

statement of the law. Readers may wish, or will need, to take their own legal advice 

on the interpretation of legislation. No responsibility whatsoever will be assumed by 

the LGA for any direct or consequential loss, financial or otherwise, damage or 

inconvenience, or any other obligation or liability incurred by readers relying on 

information contained in this bulletin.  
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While every attempt is made to ensure the accuracy of the bulletin, it would be 

helpful if readers could bring any perceived errors or omissions to the attention of the 

Bluelight team by emailing bluelightpensions@local.gov.uk. 
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